
 
 
 
  

 

 

 

TOWNSHIP OFFFICE CLOSURE 
Please note that the Prince Township Office will 
be closed on Friday, Nov. 12th 2012 for 
Remembrance Day.  
 
 
BLUE BOX COLLECTION 
 

Town Line to 4185  Second Line West 
Nov. 7th   
Nov. 21st   
Dec. 5th   

Marshall Drive to end of Gros Cap 
Nov. 15th   
Nov.  28th  
Dec. 12th    

 

PRINCE LAKE 
Prince Lake garbage will now be picked up at 
the corner of Prince Lake Road and Second 
Line starting Nov. 7th, 2012.  Garbage must be 
at the curb by 7:30 am.     
Anyone requiring garbage tags please call or 
drop by the municipal office.  (705-779-2992) 
  
 

CHANGE YOUR CLOCK,  
CHANGE YOUR BATTERIES 

On November 4 th , you set your clocks 
back one hour.  When you change your 

clocks, change the batteries in your 
smoke alarms too! 

 
 

 

COUNCIL IS ASKING FOR 
YOUR SUPPORT 

JOYFull Socks  

a 

Christmas Campaign 

JOYful Socks was launched last year 
by Leslie Cassidy-Amadio. She is 
launching this campaign again in 
hopes of matching or exceeding the 
successful inaugural year. 

It is very easy to be involved. You can 
purchase a pair of socks, men’s, 
women’s or children’s and fill them with 
age and gender appropriate grooming 
articles.  

Grooming products may include soap, 
shampoo, cream rinse, toothpaste, 
toothbrush, floss, hand lotion, combs, 
hair brushes or razors. Just to mention 
a few. Also, the Soup Kitchen is in 
need of canned fruit, juices, coffee 
mate, canned milk, skim milk powder 
and snack items for children, such as 
granola bars and fruit cups and 
anything healthy. And so much more! 

You can donate in many ways; 
purchase and fill socks, donate socks 
unfilled, donate grooming products, 

donate non-perishable food items, donate gently 
used clothing or toys, or buy a new toy for a 
child. There are so many ways to be involved 
and each and every way will make a difference. 

The filled socks and donations are presented to 
patrons of the Soup Kitchen Community Centre, 
in Sault Ste. Marie.  

Please bring your donation by December 7th, 
2012 to the Prince Township Office at 3042 
Second Line West or call Leslie (705) 779-2836 
for pick up. 

 
 

Notice 
 

Hillside Cemetery 
 

Prince Township has submitted by-
laws to the Registrar of the Funeral, 
Burial, and Cremation Services Act, 
2002. Any interested parties may 
contact Peggy Greco at (705) 779-
2992 for information, or to make 
copies. By-laws or amendments 
may be reviewed or copied at the 
Municipal Office, 3042 Second Line 
West, Sault Ste. Marie, Ontario P6A 
6K4. 
 
These by-laws are subject to the 
approval of the Registrar, Funeral, 
Burial, and Cremation Services Act, 
2002. [Tel: Cemeteries Regulation 
Unit (416) 326-8399] 
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APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS & 
COMMITTEES 

Appointments to Boards & Committees will be 
made at the council meeting December 11th, 

2012. 
 

Library Board 
Museum Board 

Recreation Committee 
 

Interested parties are requested to submit an 
application.  We would like to encourage 

everyone including youth/students to apply.   
Applications are available from the Township 

Office or if you would like one mailed please call 
(705) 779-2992. 

 

FIRE PERMITS 
Burning permits are no longer required until 
April 1, 2013 however day burning is not 
allowed without gaining permission from the 
fire chief. Small cook fires are permitted 
during the day. 
 
BEST START HUB 
 
Early Learning Circle 
Early learning circle provides children with 
an opportunity to learn and explore through 
discussion of experiences and individuality. 
We will include a variety of fun, interactive 
and hands-on activities for children, 
reinforcing listening and socialization skills. 
Every Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday at 
11:00am. 
 
School Readiness Program 
This program is designed for children ages 
3-5 years old. It is a six week learning 
readiness course, providing age appropriate 
and developmentally appropriate instruction 

to children, which will enhance their 
entry into kindergarten or other 
structured environments. Begins 
Tuesday, October 23, 2012 at RM 
Moore Public School from 1:00pm-
2:00pm and 2:00pm-3:00pm. 
Registration is required. Please call 
705-779-3627. 
 
Mother Goose/Story Time 
Come on out and enjoy Mother 
Goose Time! We will be having 
interactive stories and songs with 
all materials we use to take home to 
keep. Begins at 10:45am, 
Thursday, November 1, 2012 for six 
weeks. We will be having these 
sessions in our Prince Township 
Public Library. Come on out and 
enjoy some singing and a story! 
 
Fun with Science 
You and your child can experience 
and explore the joy of science 
through safe, simple and fun 
activities. This six week program 
will begin on Thursday November 8, 
2012 at 6:30pm. 
 
Tiny Tot Gym Time 
This gross motor activity will work 
on you and your child’s balance, 
 coordination and cardio, while 
playing fun games and singing 
songs.  
 Begins Friday, November 9, 2012 
at 10:30am for six weeks. Come on 
out and get some fun exercise! 
 
Literacy Day/123 to Literacy 

Literacy Day/123 to Literacy is an eight 
week program that has fun, educational 
activities that promote children’s language 
and early literacy skills. This program will 
begin on Thursday October 11, 2012 from 
1:00pm - 2:30pm. 
 
ELR Consultant Visit 
The Early Learning Resource Consultants 
work with parents and community agencies 
to provide a circle of care for children with 
special needs. An Early Learning Resource 
Consultant will be available on the 
Wednesday, November 28, 2012 from 
10:00am to 11:30am. Topic discussion (The 
Power and Perils of Praise) will begin at 
10:30 am, followed by opportunities for 
information sharing and question/answer 
sessions. 
 
Christmas Craft Corner 
Our Christmas Craft Corner is filled with 
easy creative Christmas crafts so cute that 
you could give them as gifts to someone 
special.  Come join us and make some of 
these fun and inexpensive crafts.  Begins 
Saturday November 3, 2012 at 11:00am for 
six weeks. 
 
Hours 
Monday to Friday             9:00-3:00pm 
Thursday, also           6:00-8:00pm 
Saturday         10:00-3:00pm 
 

Visit us on Facebook: Parent/Child 
Resource Centre “Best Start Hub” 

Or Google: Parent/Child Resource Centre 
“Best Start Hub” if you do not have 

Facebook 
 

Email: prince.beststarthub@hotmail.com 



MUSEUM 
The museum experienced a very productive 
summer, under the guidance of our summer 
student, Gabrielle Fogg. With the assistance of 
the Fogg gentlemen - James, Jadon and Jonah, 
the classroom was reorganized to allow visitors 
to thoroughly enjoy Charlie Parr’s folk art.  We 
greatly appreciated Council moving their 
meetings to the banquet hall during the summer 
months, thereby giving more space for the 
exhibits.  The museum continues to acquire 
more acquisitions.  A special thank you to Ron 
Amadio and Dave Yanni for moving the donated 
dressing mirror into the Conway homestead.  
Through everyone’s efforts, we are able to 
continue to preserve and display Prince’s 
history.  Kindly contact the Museum Board if you 
are aware of any articles that might be added to 
the Prince Township collection.  

 

LIBRARY NEWS 
 

 
The Book Club will meet on Thursday, 
November 8th at 7 p.m. in the Library to discuss 
“Ape House” by Sara Gruen. Read up and join 
us for lively discussion. 

 
Our 25th Anniversary Year celebrations end with 
a social to honour our volunteers and the 
presentation of the first annual Joyce Kasch 
Volunteer Award on the evening of Tuesday,  
November 6 at 7  p.m. in the Library. Join us for 
coffee/tea and cake. 

  

 
Sensory Integration Dysfunction.  

 
Last year the retired teachers met 
regularly in the library to plan their 
convention. As a Thank You, they have 
contributed to the purchase of four very 
useful books on Sensory Integration 
Dysfunction.  
 
“If your child has been labeled with 
words like difficult, picky, oversensitive, 
clumsy, or inattentive...there may be a 
new explanation – and a new hope” 
Read “The Out-of-Sync Child” by Carol 
Stock Kranowitz, M.A.(618.928KRA). 
We also have “Squirmy Wormy” by 
Lynda  
 
 
Farrington Wilson, and “Arnie and His 
School Tools – Simple Sensory 
Solutions That Build Success” 
(618.928VEE) and “Why Does Izzy 
Cover Her Ears? Dealing with Sensory 
Overload” (618.92) written and 
illustrated by Jennifer Veenendall.  

 

 
Thank you to all of you who supported 

this event on September 27th. 

 
During the month of November each 

time you visit the library and take out a book, 
magazine or video you will be given a ticket free 
of charge. At the end of the month there will be 
a draw for a fabulous prize which is so secret 
that even I don’t know what it is yet.  
 
On November 11th take time to remember those 
who sacrificed so that we could live here in this 
beautiful Canada.  

 
IN FLANDERS FIELDS is the world’s most 
famous war memorial poem. It was written by 
Canadian Lieutenant Colonel John McCrae. He 
composed it at the battlefront on May 3, 1915 
during the second battle of Ypres, Belgium.  

+ + + + + + + + + + 
 
 
In Flanders fields the poppies blow 
Between the crosses, row on row, 
That mark our place: 
 and in the sky 
 
The larks still bravely singing fly 
Scarce heard amid the guns below.  
 
We are the dead: Short days ago, 
We lived, felt dawn, saw sunset glow, 
Loved and were loved: and now we lie 
In Flanders fields! 
  
Take up our quarrel with the foe 
To you, from failing hands, we throw 
The torch: be yours to hold it high 
If ye break faith with us who die, 
We shall not sleep, though poppies grow 
In Flanders fields.  



 
 

We have it! J.K. Rowling’s  
first novel for adults. 
 This is a big novel about a small town.  

 
When Barry Fairbrother dies in his early forties, 
the town of Pagford is left in shock. 
 
Pagford is, seemingly, an English idyll, with a 
cobbled market square and an ancient abbey, 
but what lies behind the pretty façade is a town 
at war. 
 
Rich at war with poor, teenagers at war with 
their parents, wives at war with their husbands, 
teachers at war with their pupils...Pagford is not 
what it first seems. 
And the empty seat left by Barry on the parish 
council soon becomes the catalyst for the 
biggest war the town has yet seen. Who will 
triumph in an election fraught with passion, 
duplicity, and unexpected revelations? 
 
We also recommend… 
 
“The Bone Bed” by Patricia Cornwell. This is 
another thriller in the very popular Kay 
Scarpetta series but with a Canadian 
connection. A woman has vanished while 
digging a dinosaur bone in the remote 
wilderness of Canada. The evidence suggests a 
Boston connection. Suddenly everyone in the 
Chief Medical Examiner’s office becomes very 
secretive. 
 
In “Sleep No More” by Iris Johansen, forensic 
sculptor, Eve Duncan begins to question 
everything she thought she knew about her 

family and her past when her mother 
asks her to look into the case of a 
woman missing from a mental hospital. 
Soon Eve realizes that she has a half 
sister and that they are all in grave 
danger. Read on. 
 
We also have three new books for 
Young Adults that I won at a recent 
Ontario Library Services North 
conference – “Pomeroy’s Quay” by 
E.G. Forward; “World Awakening” by 
James Duncan; and “The Underling” by 
Ian McKercher.  
 
Pull up a seat in our new sitting area. 
Have a coffee/tea from our new 
beverage area and browse.  
 
The Friends of the Library now 
operates the pop machine too, if you 
prefer a cold drink.  
 

Come on in, we’d love to see you. 
Our hours are: 

 
Sunday: closed 
Monday: closed 
Tuesday: 6-8 
Wednesday: 2-4, 6-8 
Thursday: 10-12 -2-4, and 6-8 
Friday: 10-12, 2-4 
Saturday: 10-12 
 
Bad weather is coming! 
Please put books in a plastic bag 
before dropping them off in the drop 
off box.  

 

 

 
*There is a story hour in the Library on 

Thursday mornings. 
  

Look for us on facebook. 

 
*************************** 

 
 

The Women’s Institute will hold a ROSE 
program on Thursday, November 8 at 11:30 a.m. 
in the Prince Township Hall to teach anyone 
interested in learning how to knit a ruffle scarf. 
Bring a ball of Sashay (or similar) yarn and a 
pair of size 6 or 7 needles. Lunch will be served. 
Call Jane Darlow at 705-779-2546 to register. 
 
Prince W.I. invites you to the Nov. 19th meeting 
at 1:00 p.m.  The meeting will take place in the 
Prince Township Library. Please bring a sewing 
item to put into the Barter Basket.   
 Everyone Welcome 
 
Administrator’s Council Report  
 
November is here already? Where did the 
year go?  
 
It has been very busy and we have 
completed the financial reports to bring the 
municipality up to date.  
The provincial funding that was previously 
withheld has been paid to the township.  
 



The Strategic Plan committee has met twice 
and started formulating the new plan. This 
newsletter has a survey included and all 
those who reply to the survey by the 
deadline will be entered into a draw for a 
prize valued at $50 or more.  
 
Council made a generous donation from 
their honorariums towards the Algo Relief 
Fund, following the collapse of the mall roof 
in Elliot Lake.  
 
Don't forget to move your clocks back 1 
hour on November 4th. It is also time to 
change the batteries in your smoke alarms.  
 
The first stage of work on the hill on Prince 
Lake Road has been completed. 
Resurfacing was applied to approximately .8 
km. on Base Line.  
 
Burning permits are no longer required until 
April 1, 2013, however day burning is not  
allowed without gaining permission from the 
fire chief. Small cook fires are permitted 
during the day. 
 
During the month of November, the Fire 
Department  will be continuing their Smoke 
alarm inspections. 
 
Respectfully,  
 
Peggy Greco 
CAO/Administrator 
 
Reeve   

Ken Lamming    705 - 779-2875 

                Cell  705 - 971-3663 
klamming@princetwp.ca                   

        

Councillors 

Ron Amadio            705 - 779-
3721 

ramadio@princetwp.ca                    
Ian Chambers         705 - 779-

3364 ichambers@princetwp.ca              
David Yanni              705-779-

3170 

dyanni@princetwp.ca 
Amy Zuccato            705 -257-

2757 azuccato@princetwp.ca  
 
 
 
BY-LAW ENFORCEMENT 
OFFICER 
David Harnish         705-779-9927 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Garbage and Recycling      Residential 
refuse should be curbside before 7:30 a.m. on 
collection day. Place bags/containers on the 
ground as close as possible to the roadway, but 
not on  traveled roadway or on top of snow 
banks.  

Each residence is limited to two bags/containers 
of refuse. Tags must be affixed to any excess 
bags/containers. Tags may be purchased at the 
Airways General Store or the Municipal Office. 

Containers may not exceed 121 litres. Any 
container over 121 litres is considered a storage 
unit and every bag of refuse in the unit is 
counted as a bag. Maximum weight for 
bags/containers is 20 kg. or 44 pounds. 

There is an issue with garbage being put into 
the recycling containers at the back of the 
municipal office.  Styrofoam, plastic bags, 
margarine/sour cream containers, yogurt 
containers, fruit/vegetable trays, lawn, etc. are 
not  accepted.  Please check the numbers as 
well.  Only containers with # 1 and # 2 are 
accepted, with the exception of the containers 
mentioned above. The recycling area is not to 
be used to dump your trash.  If you have extra 
trash please purchase an extra garbage tag or 
take it to the local landfill.  
 
Please be advised that the Recycling Crew 
will longer sort your recycling, due to safety 
concerns. (eg. Broken glass, can lids, dirty 
diapers etc.) If it is not sorted properly it will 
be left behind.   
Please DO NOT use plastic bags to sort 
your recycling.  The recycling depot does 
not take the plastic bags, so the road crew 
has to spend time undoing the bags and 
taking everything out of the bags.  We do 
appreciate everyone’s efforts to make it 
easier for our Road Crew. 

 

COUNCIL MEETING 

SCHEDULE 

 

Regular Council Meetings 

Tuesday Nov. 13th, 2012 

6:45 p.m. 

 

Committee of Adjustment 

Tuesday Nov. 13th, 2012 

6:30 p.m.  

 

Agendas can be picked up at 

the municipal office after 4:00 

p.m. on the Friday before. 

 



 
 

EMERGENCY PLANNING FOR 
EXTREME COLD WEATHER 

 
Prepare Your Home and Car for Winter  
At Home: 

• Have alternate means of heating with 
sufficient fuel, such as a wood or 
propane furnace, or a kerosene heater.  
Ensure alternative source of heat is 
approved for indoor use 

• Generator with several days’ worth of 
fuel (Caution: generators produce toxic 
gases such as carbon monoxide.  These 
should only be used outdoors where 
fumes may be vented safely.) 

• Electric space heaters with automatic 
shut-off and non-glowing elements(to 
reduce the risk of fire) 

• Blankets 
 

In the Car: 
• Travel with a mobile phone 
• Blankets and other warm clothing 

(gloves, toques, jacket) – never rely on a 
car for heat since it may break down 

• First aid kit 
• Signaling device, such as road flares 
• Booster cables 
• Toolkit 
• Bag of sand  (to pour on ice or snow for 

added traction) 
• Tow rope 
• Collapsible shovel 
• Flash light and spare batteries 
• Candles and matches 
• Brightly colored clothes 
• Container of water and high energy bars 
• Windshield scraper 
 

 

 
Smoke Alarms: No Battery, No 
Chance! 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

    
    

    
    

Country CollectablesCountry CollectablesCountry CollectablesCountry Collectables    
 

CHRISTMAS OPEN HOUSE 

At  

185 Mountainview Drive 
Second Line West, 4th left pass  

Airport Rd. Turn off 
 

Thursday, Nov 8 th, 12 pm - 9 pm 
Friday, Nov. 9 th, 12 pm – 9 pm 

Saturday, Nov. 10 th, 10 am – 5 pm 
Sunday, Nov. 11 th, 11 am – 4 pm  

 

Original crafted Christmas Wreath, 
arrangements, Jewellery, Snowmen, 

Santas, Wearable art, Quilting, 
Handmade Lace, Sewing, Baby Items, 

Knitting, Floral Design, Tree Decorations 
and Century Rag Dolls. Large Gourmet 

section and more surprises. 
Gerlinde Haefele and Friends invite you 

to experience the magic of the 
Chrismaas season with us. 

 
NO HST 

 DOOR PRIZES 
 

We accept 
Visa, Mastercard, Debit 

 
 
 
 

 


